

Chairman: Cllr S P Waters                                                          Clerk: Mr G Bould

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday 21st July 2016 at 

Stoke-upon-Tern Village Hall starting at 7.30 pm.

Present: 
Chairman: Cllr P Waters
Councillors: Cllr K Newby, Cllr Mrs S Bartram, Cllr R Wright, Cllr P Farmer, Cllr Mrs L Dams and 

Cllr P Butter
Clerk: Mr G Bould.
59/16. Welcome and Public Session.
Cllr P Waters formally opened the public session and welcomed the ninety five local Parishioners in attendance along with the applicant within the public gallery. The Chairman stated the reason for a second meeting was because the applicant had submitted amended plans to respond to Parishioners objections and for the Parish Council to receive any new material or evidence appertaining to the application. Several Parishioners re-stated their objections to the principle of the application in particularly because of its closeness to residential property and other work places. Other Parishioners reminded the Parish Council of the traffic survey they commissioned in December 2013 which indicated large volumes of traffic at speed, their commitment to residential growth within Stoke Heath as part of SAMDev and the emerging Neighbourhood Plan. Many Parishioners also spoke about the impact on health through particulates and noise on the air. One Parishioner felt the fire prevention details were not adequate for the size and operation of the site. Several Parishioners spoke about the Environment Agency and their lack of meaningful consultation on the Licence for the site that had a material bearing on the planning application and quoted from the Agencies own documents in terms of distances the that should be taken into account, 250m from a place of work and residential places. Additional information from the Agencies documents also referenced that sites should be 50m away from a well or water course. The Parish Council then received information from a direct neighbour to the site that indicated on a map a well, water course, place of work and residential property with the boundaries stated above. Many at the meeting felt some contradictions in the way the licence had been handled. The applicant for his part stated that everything had been carried out to the satisfaction of the Environment Agency and that they had received a ‘bespoke’ not a ‘standard’ licence. This left many unclear as to the difference because of the potential impact upon adjoining property. The applicant also tabled a letter from Greenvale AP highlighting the traffic and noise impact of the site whilst a potato packing plant for some thirty years. The applicant had also commissioned an assessment of environmental noise emissions no counter evidence was provided by local Parishioners, although from experience of the Greenvale operation concern was expressed in terms of the noise from delivery vehicles and particularly fork lift trucks with reversing ‘bleepers’ operating within the site. Several Parishioners raised additional concerns about the capacity of the junction at Warrant Road with the A41 and its ability to cope with much more volumes of traffic, although Shropshire’s Highway consultants not objected to the scheme. It was also noted that the planned discussion between local Parishioners and Shropshire’s Environmental Health Specialists had not yet taken place. Local Parishioners then asked if they could undertake a site visit to the applicants existing site on Sutton Road to which the applicant agreed and would make contact through the Parish Council for two or three Parishioners to attend. The Chairman thanked all who had contributed and brought forward additional information and then closed the public session. 
60/16. Apologies for absence:
Cllr D Moore, (work), Cllr Mrs S Birchall (Church meeting), Shropshire Councillor Mrs K Calder

61/16.  Disclosures of Personal and Prejudicial Interest:  None.

62/16. Planning application 16/01575/FUL- A.R.Richards, Warrant Road, Stoke Heath for   change of use from a potato plant to materials recovery facility
After due discussion by the Parish Council it was moved by Cllr K Newby and seconded  by  Cllr Mrs S Bartram and agreed unanimously by the Parish Council that the following points had not yet received a satisfactory response and should be added to comments already sent to Shropshire with reference to the application. Also, as a result the Parish Council remains minded not to support the application.
In considering this application, the Parish Council asks for clarity around the appropriateness and validity of the applicant’s comparisons with the previous site owner’s operations, and if they are to be considered that they are properly tested prior to consideration. The previous operation:

· Did not provide  public access for deliveries and/or collections

· Provided a minibus to transport workers to and from the operation, which mitigated traffic impact,
· Was a seasonal operation, focused around potato harvests and distribution
These do not compare to a year round waste processing plan with external material crushing and movement of materials on site, but more importantly the application should be considered against the current status of the site, rather than its historic uses, as it is this against which impact on the community is to be measured.
1. Traffic movements: in view of the Parish Councils own traffic survey of December 2013 (to be forwarded to Shropshire), the conflicting information in terms of potential traffic movements to and from the site, the congestion already experienced at the junction of Warrant Road with the A41, as well as the impact of the impending loss of a public transport connection (31stJuly 2016) and the more recent planning approvals for additional housing along Warrant Road. The Parish Council requests an up to date traffic survey that factors in independent data on the likely traffic movements to and from the said site. The Parish Council also seeks confirmation of who will have access to the site and that all these groups and journeys, (deliveries, distribution and collections) are properly considered in the Traffic Impact Assessments and properly documented prior to the application being considered. The Parish Council are advised that the public will be accessing the site to both deliver waste and to procure products from the site, that waste products will be stored and transferred to other sites and of course processed waste will need moving from the site. 
2. Noise and pollution: The Parish Council believe that the rule in the standard permit should be applied to this application, that of a refusal if within 200m of a place of work (Maurice Chandler Sports & Leisure Centre) and residencies (Dutton Close & Warrant Road) (a copy to be forwarded to Shropshire) The Parish Council also asks that the rural nature of the site is considered and represents the community’s serious concerns about the impact that the noise and dust pollution from activities, vehicle movements and processing will have during the day and more significantly from the 24/7 operation in the evenings, weekends and bank holidays. The Parish Council seeks clarification on the recent noise assessment, as these can only have measured the background noise of a non-operational site and therefore cannot provide any basis of reassurance to the community.
3. Public Health: although the applicant has indicated that much of the processing will take place within buildings, inadequate evidence has been produced to verify that dust particulates fine and/or course will be contained, especially with the proposed extraction plant and the off-loading and crushing activities being outside.The Parish Council further requests that assurances are given about the health impact on the surrounding population to the site with a commitment to baseline research data and measurements of airborne dust particles, this assurance has not been given. 
4. Operating Hours: there is some confusion about the intended operating hours , in that deliveries appear to be restricted to 12 hours per day, but operations and processing are scheduled to operate 24 hours per day, seven days a week, and access from trade and public to procure items appears not to have been clarified in the application or subsequent meeting. The Parish Council asks that, due to the rural nature of the site and its proximity to private housing, that any operations, deliveries and collections should be restricted to normal working hours (9.00 – 5.00) during Monday to Friday. The Parish Council also seeks clarity on who will be accessing the site with both deliveries and collection and how waste transported to and from the site will be properly contained to ensure no spillages and damage occur to the public highway.
(NB: this section was agreed at the meeting on the 3/8/16 as an additional item following fuller discussions)
5. Planning Committee: In view of the public concern about this application the Parish Council requests that the application be considered by committee and that the Parish Council be afforded the opportunity to present this case on behalf of local Parishioners
Meeting closed at 9.10p.m. Date of next meeting

Signed:

Position: Chairman
Date: 3rd August 2016
Clerk: Mr. Graham Bould, 18, Mendip Close Little Dawley, Telford, Shropshire. TF4 3JG. 

Phone: 01952 594758. E-mail: stokeparishcouncil@hotmail.co.uk,  
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